# Erwin Blumenfeld - Biography 1/4

1897	26 January: Birth of Erwin Blumenfeld in Berlin, Germany, to Emma (Cohn) and Albert Blumenfeld; second of three children (Annie, b. 1894, and Heinz, b. 1900)	1925 1929	Birth of his son Heinz (Henry).  August: Arrested on Zandvoort beach for allowing a strap of his bathing suit to slip; this dashes chances of Dutch citizenship, for which he has applied.
1903	Enrolls at the Askanisches Gymnasium in Berlin. Meets Paul Citroen.	1932	Birth of his son Yorick. Moves premises further down the street to 151 Kalverstraat and discovers an
1907	Takes up photography on receiving a camera as a gift. Experiments enthusiastically with a chemistry set and a magic lantern.		operational darkroom on the premises; begins to photograph female customers (for the most part portraits but also some nudes) both out of rekindled
1911	Photographic self-portrait as Pierrot, using a mirror to obtain simultaneous frontal and profile views.		interest in photography and with the idea of making money. Exhibits at the art gallery, Kunstzaal van Lier,
1913	Finishes his formal education and leaves with secodary school certificate. Gives up thoughts of		Amsterdam. Submits work to the Ullstein Verlag publishing house in Berlin for appraisal, without
	further education on the death of his father; the family is virtually bankrupt. Starts a three-year apprenticeship in the women's garment trade at Moses & Schlochauer in Berlin.	1934	success. Second exhibition of photographs at Kunstzaal van Lier. Still photographer on Jacques Feyder's Pension Mimosas (1935).
1915	With his best friend from school, Paul Citroen, begins to frequent the Café des Westens, favourite meeting place of the Expressionists; meets a number of the key figures, including the poet Else Lasker-Schüler and the artist George Grosz, who will become a lifelong friend.	1935	Bankruptcy of Blumenfeld's leather goods store, Fox Leather Company. Moves his portrait studio to the Keizersgracht. His first few photographs are publishes in the French magazine <i>Photographie</i> . Exhibits at the Esher Surrey Art Galleries in The Hague. His work is included in a group show organized by Paul Citroen
1916	Meets Lena Citroen, cousin of Paul Citroen, with whom he has conducted a lengthy correspondence; they become engaged soon after. Writes poetry and draws, and plans to become an actor.		at the Nieuwe Kunstschool (New Art School) in Amsterdam, along with Grosz, Umbo, Man Ray, Moholy-Nagy, Arp, Delaunay, Léger, Mondrian, Schwitters and others. Meets George Rouault's
1917	Conscripted into the German army in March; sent as an ambulance driver to the Western Front; wins the Iron Cross (Second Class) for bravery; also serves for a brief interlude as a bookkeeper in the army's "Field	1936	daughter Geneviève, a dentist, on a visit to his shop; she arranges to exhibit his work in her waiting room near the Opéra in Paris. Leaves Holland and settles in Paris with the aim of
1918	Brothel 209" near the Belgian border.  On home leave in June plans to desert to Holland but is arrested and imprisoned before he can put his plans into effect; released, he is returned to his unit at the Front; there he learns of the death of his brother, Heinz, near Verdun. At war's end he returns briefly to Berlin; in December he goes into self-exile in Holland in order to join his fiancée, Lena.	1330	becoming a professional photographer. Geneviève Rouault helps him secure clients for portraits. Photographs Georges Rouault and Henri Matisse, among other well-known Parisians. Takes on advertising work: Mon Savon, Dop Shampoo, Pathé Marconi and other clients. Exhibits his portraits at Galerie Billiet, Paris. Rents a studio at 9, rue Delambre, where he continues with his personal work in addition
1919-22	Makes various attempts to secure a livelihood, including working for a bookseller; joins Paul Citroen, who has set himself up as art dealer, but abandons this attempt when it becomes evident that there is virtually no market in Holland for contemporary art. Becomes "a Sunday painter", makes collages and drawings, and participates in the Dada Movement along with Paul Citroen. Photographs family and friends strictly as an amateur. Continues to write poetry	1937	to his commercial activities. First magazine cover: Votre Beauté (February). Photographs published in Verve (Winter 1937 and Spring 1938) and again in the annual Photographie (also in 1938 and 1939); some 50 photographs are also sold to the U.S. magazine Coronet. Makes one of his best-known images, Nude under Wet Silk (possibly 1936). Photographs Aristide Maillol's The Three Graces and other of this sculptor's works.
1921	and also composes short stories.  Marries Lena Citroen and honeymoons in Berlin.		Photographs Carmen, Rodin's female model for <i>The Kiss</i> . His 1933 photocollage of Hitler is exhibited in
1922	Produces "Charlie", his best known collage. Birth of his first daughter, Lisette.		a group show in Berlin but is withdrawn following a protest by German ambassador.
1923	a shop at 116 Kalverstraat under the name "Fox		

Leather Company".

Galerie Andres Thalmann Talstrasse 66 CH-8001 Zürich

phone +41 44 210 20 01 fax +41 44 210 20 02

# Erwin Blumenfeld - Biography 2/4

1938	Meets Cecil Beaton, who helps him secure a contract
	with Vogue, the two become life-long friends. First of
	many images appear in French Vogue, Ocotber 1938.
	Photographs Rouen Cathedral.

- 1939 May: Takes his best-known Parisian fashion photograph, showing model Lisa Fonssagrives on the Eiffel Tower. Work for *Vogue* continues through June but contract with Vogue not renewed; sails to New York to investigate possibility of work for *Harper's Bazaar*, secures a contract with the magazine to cover Paris fashions. Returns to Paris on the eve of the war, but fails to make plans to flee. When war breaks out, interned in French camps, Montbard-Mernagne, Vernet D'Ariège and Catus, as an alien.
- Flees from France. Arrives in New York, where he is immediately put under contract by *Harper's Bazaar*. Finds an apartment at the Hotel des Artistes, 1 West 67th Street, where he remains for the rest of his life. Shares the studio of Martin Munkacsi for almost two years. Maintains production of his personal work, with particular interest in the subject of the nude. First colour cover in December *Harper's Bazaar*. In the 1940s and 1950s his work will appear in *Look, Life, Coronet, Cosmopolitan* and *Popular Photography* in the USA and in many foreign publications, including *Lilliput* and *Picture Post* (UK) and *Graphis* (Switzerland).
- 1943 Secures a duplex studio at 222 Central Park South where he will remain for the rest of his life. His 1933 photocollage of Hitler is used as an Allied propaganda leaflet and is dropped in its millions over Germany by the American Air Force.
- 1944 Leaves *Harper's Bazaar* and begins work as a freelancer with *Vogue*, once again thanks to the intervention of Cecil Beaton. Over the next 15 years produces scores of *Vogue* covers and works for *Seventeen, Glamour, House & Garden* and a number of other mass-market fashion and photography magazines. Begins to build a lucrative business in the sphere of advertising with such clients as Helena Rubinstein and Elizabeth Arden.
- 1944-55 Produces dozens of cover images for Condé nast and other magazines.
- 1947 A selection of personal work included in *In and Out* of Focus: A Survey of Today's Photography, curated by Edward Steichen at the Museum of Modern Art, New York
- 1948 Work included in *Seventeen American Photographers* at the Los Angeles Museum (now the Los Angeles County Museum). Begins to travel extensively in Europe, North America, Mexico and The Caribbean.
- 1950 Produces what has become his most famous cover image, that of the January issue of *Vogue*.

- 1952 Begins long involvement as photographer for the Oval Room of the Dayton Department Store, Mineapolis, which gives him considerable creative freedom.
- Buys a house on the dunes at Westhampton Beach, Long Island, New York.
- 1955 Relationship with *Vogue* comes to an end; last of his Vogue covers (though he works for the magazine sporadically after this date). Starts work on his autobiography. Kathleen Lévy-Barnett becomes his agent; the business expands considerably. Buys his own colour printer for C-prints but finds the colours unstable.
- 1962 Experiments with film out of interest and with an eye to commercial possibilities.
- 1963 Secures his final major client, L'Oréal. The Westhampton House is washed away in a storm.
- 1964 Marina Schinz becomes his assist and begins to edit the autobiography.
- 1969 Complets the autobiography. Selects the images for his proposed book, *My One Hundred Best Photos*, and organizes the juxtapositions. Fatal heart attack when in Rome; he is buried there.

#### SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allner, W.H., *Erwin Blumenfeld*, Graphis, Zurich, May 1946. Andersch, Alfred, *Refreshment through Hate*, Times Literary Supplement,

London, 11 March 1977.

Bergius, Hanne, Das Lachen Dadas: Die Berliner Dadaisten und ihre Aktionen,

Anabas, Giessen, Germany, 1993.

Bernard, Sophie, *Erwin Blumenfeld*, Photographies, Paris, No. 66, April 1995.

Blumenfeld à Beaubourg, Photo, Paris, No. 170, December 1981.

Blumenfeld: Dada Collages 1916-1931 (Exhibition catalogue), Israel Museum,

Jerusalem, Fall 1981.

Blumenfeld, Erwin, *My Favourite Model*, Lilliput, London, September 1945.

Blumenfeld, Erwin, *Jadis et Daguerre*, Robert Laffont, Paris, 1975

Blumenfeld, Erwin, *Durch tausendjährige Zeit*, Verlag Huber, Frauenfeld, Switzerland, 1978.

Blumenfeld, Henry, *Erwin Blumenfeld*, Zoom, Paris, July 1979. Blumenfeld, Henry, *Il Dada Di Erwin Blumenfeld*, Zoom, Milan, February 1982

Blumenfeld, Yorick, *Reflections in an Insatiable Eye*, American Photographer.

New York, February 1982.

Brockhuis, Carly, *Obsessie als Kunst*, Foto, Amsterdam, 9 September 1981.

Casanova, Nicole, *Jadis et Daguerre: Une Folle Sensibilité*, Quotidien de Paris, 25 June 1975.

Galerie Andres Thalmann Talstrasse 66 CH-8001 Zürich

phone +41 44 210 20 01 fax +41 44 210 20 02

## Erwin Blumenfeld - Biography 3/4

Chaspal, Madeleine, *Les Souvenirs d'Erwin Blumenfeld*, L'Express. Paris. 24-30 March 1975.

Deloffre, Jacqueline, *Ein Alptraum in Südfrankreich...*, Frankfurter Rundschau,

Frankfurt, 21 September 1985.

Deschin, Jacob, Imagination in Pictures: Blumenfeld Warns of the Dangers of Imitation,

New York Times, New York, 9 March 1947.

Deschin, Jacob, *Viewpoint: Blumenfeld*, Popular Photography, New York, December 1948.

Dister, Alain, *Les Défis d'un Photographe*, Le Nouvel Observateur, Paris, 9 February 1995.

Dreyfus, Catherine, *Les Mémoires d'un Oeil*, Le Nouvel Observateur, Paris, 21 April 1975.

*Erwin Blumenfeld*, Bedrijsfotografie, Amsterdam, June 1932. *Erwin Blumenfeld*, De Groene Amsterdammer, Amsterdam, 4 June 1932.

Erwin Blumenfeld: Collages Dada 1916-1931 (Exhibition catalogue), Sonia Zannettacci Gallery, Geneva, 13 May-30 June 1981

Erwin Blumenfeld: Dada Collage and Photography (Exhibition catalogue), introduction

by Yorick Blumenfeld, Rachel Adler Gallery, New York, October 1988

Erwin Bluemenfeld. Dada Collages e Fotografie 1933-1968 (Exhibition catalogue), La Galleria Milano and Superstudio, Milan, 1989.

Erwin Blumenfeld: Fotograaf en Voyeur, De Stern, Amsterdam, 27 April 1982.

Erwin Blumenfeld: Où le Monde Touche à l'Humain, Schweizerische Photorundschau,

Visp, 25 November 1979.

*Erwin Blumenfeld: Smuggled Art*, Commercial Camera, New York, December 1948.

Ewing, William A., *Blumenfeld - A Fetish for Beauty*, Thames & Hudson Ltd. London, 1996.

Federspiel, Jürg, *Das Leben vor dem Sterben des Erwin Blumenfeld*, Tages Anzeiger Magazin, Zurich, 9 October 1976. *Feminine Beauty Yersterday and Today*, Pageant, New York, December/January 1947/48.

Ganne, Gilbert, *Jadis et Dabuerre*, Aurore, Paris, 29 April 1975. *Grands Maîtres de la Photo: Erwin Blumenfeld*, Les Photos, Milan 1982 and Paris 1984.

Great American Photographers, Pageant, New York, October/ November, 1947.

Guérrin, Michel, *L'Oeil et le Regard*, Le Monde, Paris, 9 September 1993.

Guérrin, Michel, *La Femme Remodelée par Erwin Blumenfeld*, le Monde

Paris, 25 January 1995.

Guibert, Hervé, *Erwin Blumenfeld à Beaubourg*, Le Monde, Paris, 1 January 1982.

Haedens, Kleber, *Du Balzac avec des Touches Céliniennes*, Journal du Dimanche,

Paris, 27 April 1975.

Hall-Duncan, Nancy, *The History of Fashion Photography*, Chanticleer/Alpine, New York, 1979.

Heissenbüttel, Helmut, *Der Hass als Gegengift*, Deutsche Zeitung, Berlin, 1 January 1977.

Holme, C.G. (ed.), *Modern Photography, The Studio*, London and New York, 1937.

Jordan, Isabelle, *Un Grand Photographe Raconte sa Vie*, La Quinzaine Littéraire,

Paris, May 1975.

Juin, Hubert, *Confessions Picaresques d'Erwin Blumenfeld*, Le Monde, Paris, 19 April 1975.

Koetzle, Michaël, *Licht und Schatten*, Photographie, Paris, February 1989.

Koppens, Jan, *Erwin Blumenfeld: 1897-1969*, Foto, Amsterdam, October 1975.

Kraft, Martin, Zeitgeschichte in der Autobiographie, Neue Zürcher Zeitung,

Zurich, 23 November 1976.

Kraus, Felix, and Bruce Downes, *Erwin Blumenfeld*, Popular Photography, New York, Oct. 1944.

Landmann, Salica, *Tausendjährige Zeit*, Rheinischer Merkur, Cologne, No. 47, 19 Nov.1976.

Leclec'h, Guy, *Erwin Blumenfeld*, Arche, Paris, April 1975. Liberman, Alexander (ed.), *The Art and Technique of Color Photography*, Simon & Schuster, New York 1951.

Mahassen, Philippe, *Les Collages de Blumenfeld*, Tribune des arts, Geneva, 13 June 1981.

Mandel, Arnold, *Une Vie*, Information Juive, Paris, 2-8 May

Martin, Richard, *Blumenfeld*, The Idealizing Vision, Aperture, New York, No. 122, Winter 1991.

Mauriac, Claude, *Jadis, Naguère, Toujours*, Le Figaro, Paris, 5 April 1975.

Mit kaltem Blick, Stern, Berlin 5 January 1988.

Mouli, Raymond, *Erwin Blumenfeld*, Zoom, Paris, no. 30, May/June 1975.

Mouli, Raymond, *Expo: Blumenfeld*, Photo, Paris, No. 98, November 1975.

Mouli, Raymond, *Bouche à Bouche*, Photo, Paris, No. 206, November 1984.

Mulder, Hans, *Een Productieve Reinigende Haat*, Urij Nederland, Amsterdam, 12 July 1980.

Ollier, Brigitte, *Erwin Blumenfeld*, Libération, Paris, 17 January 1995

Pam, Max, *Erwin Blumenfeld, een joodse Céline*, H.P. Boeken, The Hague, May 1982.

Paul Citroen and Erwin Blumenfeld, 1919-1939 (Exhibition catalogue), introduction essay by Gerard Forde, The Photographers' Gallery, London, September-November 1993.

Renko, J.P., *Les Jeux d'Erwin Blumenfeld*, Tribune de Genève, Geneva, 12 February 1979.

Le Retour de Blumenfeld, Photo, Paris, No. 92, May 1975 Roth, Wilhelm, Erwin Blumenfeld, Durch Tausendjährige Zeit, Volksblatt Berlin,

Berlin, 26 February 1989.

Galerie Andres Thalmann Talstrasse 66 CH-8001 Zürich

phone +41 44 210 20 01 fax +41 44 210 20 02

galerie@andresthalmann.com www.andresthalmann.com

## Erwin Blumenfeld - Biography 4/4

Schippers, K., and E.M. Querido, *Holland Dada*, Amsterdam, 1974

Schwartz, Arturo, *Almanacco Dada*, Feltrinelli, Milan, 1976. *Seventeen American Photographers* (Exhibition catalogue), Los Angeles Museum, 1948.

Speaking of Pictures, Life, New York, 26 October 1942. Stich, Sidra, Anxious Visions: Surrealist Art, Abbeville, New York, 1990.

Study of Woman, Vanity Fair, New York, March 1992. Teicher, Hendel, Blumenfeld: My One Hundred Best Photos. Introduction by Maurice Besset, trans. Philippe Garner with Luna Carne-Ross, A. Zwemmer Ltd. London 1981.

Thomas, Mona, *Sophisticated Ladies*, Beaux Arts, Paris, September 1989.

Trefzger, Rudolf, *Erwin Blumenfeld*, Der Alltag, Berne, January 1986.

Uthmann, Jörg von, *Ueber Belichtet*, Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, 25 January 1977.

Werth, German, *Vergangenheit als Gruselboutique*, Der Tagespiegel, Berlin, 7 July 1977.

The World's Most Higly Paid Photographer, The Strand, London, April 1949.